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COUNCIL, 7th December 2011
PRESENT:

The Worshipful the Mayor (Councillor N Fekri JP) in the Chair

---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
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62 MINUTES OF COUNCIL HELD ON 6th OCTOBER 2011

It was moved by the Mayor,


Seconded by Councillor Wardhaugh, and

RESOLVED that the Minutes of the meeting of the Council held on the 6th October 2011, having been printed and a copy sent to each Member of the Council, be taken as read and signed by the Mayor.

63 MEMBERS’ INTERESTS 
The Mayor reminded Members of the need to declare any personal or prejudicial interest which they might have in relation to the items to be considered at the Council meeting.
64 MAYOR’S OR CHIEF EXECUTIVE’S ANNOUNCEMENTS
Councillor Baines announced that Councillor John Hardy had been nominated by the Conservative Group as the Mayor Elect for the 2012/2013 Municipal Year.  The Council congratulated Councillor Hardy on his nomination.
65 ARMED FORCES COMMUNITY COVENANT – PRESENTATION BY MAJOR JOHN MAYO, YORKSHIRE REGIMENT 

A presentation was given by Major John Mayo on the Armed Forces Community Covenant.  The Government, in recognising the need to ensure that the Armed Forces, veterans and their families, had the support they needed and were treated with the dignity they deserved, had rewritten the Military Covenant as a new tri-service document.  The new Armed Forces Covenant published in May this year, expressed the enduring general principles that should govern the relationship between the Nation, the Government and the Armed Forces community.  One of the key measures of the new Covenant was the launch of a Community Covenant scheme encouraging local authorities to enter into a statement of mutual support with its local Armed Forces community to complement, at local level, the Armed Forces Covenant.  The aim of a Community Covenant was to encourage local communities to support the service community in their area and promote understanding and awareness amongst the public of issues affecting the Armed Forces community.  

At it’s meeting of 6th October 2011, the Council had supported the creation of a ‘Calderdale Community Covenant’ in order to ensure that local services such as health, housing, education and social care were appropriate to support the needs of local Armed Forces personnel.  Officers would be working closely with the local Armed Forces community to develop the covenant and an action plan for consideration for Cabinet.
The Council thanked Major John Mayo for his presentation.

66 PETITIONS PRESENTED BY MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL
(A) Councillor Winterburn presented a petition on behalf of the Stainland Skatepark Action Group, seeking consideration to the provision of a skatepark facility in the Stainland area.
The Mayor confirmed that the petition would be passed to the appropriate Chief Officer for action in accordance with Council Procedure Rule 11.2.

67 QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC UNDER COUNCIL RULE 12
There were no questions submitted by members of the public.

68 CABINET RECOMMENDATIONS 
(A)
SHORT BREAKS FOR DISABLED CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE – CAPITAL GRANT (CABINET, 10TH OCTOBER 2011 – MINUTE NUMBER 75/B59) 




It was moved by Councillor Battye,





Seconded by Councillor T Swift,


that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 75/B59 be approved.
RESOLVED that the scheme for the use of the short breaks for disabled children and young people capital grant of £128,486 as detailed in Director, Children and Young People’s written report be approved into the Council’s Capital Programme as follows:

Small Grants Programme



- £60,000

Jerusalem Farm Site Accessibility


- £38,486

Breaks Away Scheme Home Adaptations 
- £30,000  
(Councillor Wardhaugh declared a personal interest in the above item as  an employee of Scope).

(B)
REDUCTION OF COUNCIL TAX DISCOUNT FOR LONG TERM EMPTY PROPERTIES AND SECOND HOMES (CABINET, 31ST OCTOBER 2011 – MINUTE NUMBER 85/B65)



It was moved by Councillor Battye,



Seconded by Councillor T Swift,

that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 85/B65 be approved.
Councillors Collins, Winterburn and Cooper commented on the recommendation.
RESOLVED that approval be given that with effect from 1st April 2012:-
(i) 
Council Tax discount be removed from long term empty properties; and

(ii)
Council Tax discount on second homes be reduced to the minimum of 10%.

(The Mayor and Councillor Metcalfe each declared a personal interest in the above item as  they lived next door to long term empty properties).

(C)
HALIFAX CUSTOMER FIRST PROGRAMME (CABINET, 31ST OCTOBER 2011 – MINUTE NUMBER 89/B67)



It was moved by Councillor Battye,



Seconded by Councillor T Swift,

that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 89/B67 be approved.
It was moved as an AMENDMENT by Councillor Baines,
Seconded by Councillor Mrs Carter,
that the recommendation be amended as follows:-

delete part (a) of the resolution and replace with a new part (a) as follows:

‘due to the prohibitive costs likely to be incurred by taking the proposed Halifax Customer First facility in to the Broad Street Plaza Scheme the Council looks at another alternative incorporating the Customer First facility in to a refurbished Central Library on the current Northgate site.’ 

Councillors Watson, Collins, Stout, Mrs Goldthorpe, Winterburn, Mrs Allen, Raistrick, T Swift and Thornber commented on the amendment.

The AMENDMENT on being put was declared to be not carried. 
RESOLVED that approval be given to a lease being entered into for Unit 6B of the Broad Street Plaza for the provision of a Halifax Customer First facility as follows:-
· A 20 year effective full repairing and insuring lease with 5 yearly rent reviews; the rent being reviewed to open market value;

· A capital budget for fit out of the unit as identified in the report;
· A capital contribution from the landlord as identified in the report;

· An annual occupational budget requirement of £300,000 before deduction of savings from the Westgate House lease negotiations;

· Utilisation of the savings from the Westgate House negotiations to offset the increased operational budget, ie to give a net revenue requirement of £258,000 in the first year of operation; and

· Utilisation of capital provision for the Customer Contact Centre to offset capital costs for this project.

(D)
NORTHGATE HOUSE, CENTRAL LIBRARY AND ARCHIVE AND HEATH TRAINING CENTRE (CABINET, 31ST OCTOBER 2011 – MINUTE NUMBER 90/B68)



It was moved by Councillor Battye,



Seconded by Councillor T Swift,

that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 90/B68 be approved.
It was moved as an AMENDMENT by Councillor Cooper,
Seconded by Councillor Ford,
that the recommendation be amended as follows:-

delete part (a) of the resolution and replace with a new part (a) as follows:

‘that in order to achieve the strategy and rationale for the future of Northgate House, the Central Library and Archive and the Heath Training and Development Centre and to ensure the Council’s core office provision in Halifax Centre:

(i) the Northgate House site be disposed of for comparison retail development;

(ii) an open and transparent consultation be entered in to with a view to refurbish and retain the Central Library and Archives on the current Northgate site; and

(iii) the Heath Training and Development Centre be retained to enable the continued use by the many local organisations that rely on this facility, and improved to enable Council staff to be based there.’
Councillors Baines, Collins, Mrs Carter, M K Swift, Peel, Mrs Nash, Metcalfe and Battye commented on the amendment.

The AMENDMENT on being put was declared to be not carried.
The provisions of Council Procedure Rule 18.4 having been complied with, a recorded vote was taken.

The following 20 Members voted for the amendment:
	Councillor Baines

Councillor Barret

Councillor Bates

Councillor Beal

Councillor Benton

Councillor Blagbrough

Councillor Mrs Carter 

Councillor Cooper

Councillor Ford
Councillor Hall
	Councillor J Hardy

Councillor Kirton

Councillor Marshall

Councillor Pearson
Councillor Peel

Councillor Pillai

Councillor Reason

Councillor Stout

Councillor Thornber
Councillor Watson


The following 25 Members voted against the amendment:

	Councillor Ali

Councillor Mrs Allen

Councillor Mrs Bampton-Smith

Councillor Battye

Councillor Beacroft-Mitchell

Councillor Booth

Councillor Collins

Councillor Coombs

Councillor Draycott

Councillor Evans

Councillor Mrs Goldthorpe

Councillor D Hardy

Councillor Hutson
	Councillor Ilyas

Councillor Metcalfe

Councillor Mrs Nash
Councillor Rivron

Councillor Shoukat

Councillor Smith

Councillor Sutherland

Councillor M K Swift

Councillor T Swift

Councillor Wardhaugh 

Councillor Winterburn 

Councillor Young


The Mayor and Councillors Raistrick and Taylor abstained from voting.

It was moved as FURTHER AMENDMENT by Councillor T Swift,
Seconded by Councillor Battye,
that the recommendation be amended as follows:-

delete part (a) of the resolution and replace with a new part (a) as follows:

‘that in order to achieve the strategy and rationale for the future of Northgate House, the Central Library and Archive and the Heath Training and Development Centre and to ensure the Council’s core office provision in Halifax Town Centre:

(i) subject to detailed consultation being undertaken with, as a minimum, those organisations consulted in the 2009 exercise and the Equality Forum, a new Central Library and Archive be constructed by the Council at the Square Spire site adjacent to the Piece Hall, with no significant interruption of service for the Central Library and Archive, the existing Library and Archive would then be closed; and
(ii) the Heath Training and Development Centre be disposed of for redevelopment, subject to clarification of the legal position regarding the Heath Trust status.’
Councillors Mrs Carter, Rivron, Cooper, Peel, Bates, Raistrick, Mrs Nash, Taylor, Draycott, Hutson, Collins, Sutherland and Evans commented on the amendment.

The FURTHER AMENDMENT on being put to the vote was carried and became the substantive motion.
RESOLVED that in order to achieve the strategy and rational for the future of Northgate House, the Central Library and Archive and Heath Training and Development Centre, and to ensure the Council’s core office provision in Halifax Town Centre:
(i) subject to detailed consultation being undertaken with, as a minimum, those organisations consultation in the 2009 exercise and the Equality Forum, a new Central Library and Archive be constructed by the Council at the Square Spire site adjacent to the Piece Hall, with no significant interruption of service for the Central Library and Archive, the existing Library and Archives would then be closed; and

(ii) the Heath Training and Development Centre be disposed of for redevelopment, subject to clarification of the legal position regarding the Heath Trust status.
(E)
REVIEW OF DIRECTORATE SENIOR MANAGEMENT STRUCTURES – SAFER AND STRONGER COMMUNITIES (CABINET, 31ST OCTOBER 2011 – MINUTE NUMBER 93(C)/B72) 




It was moved by Councillor Battye,





Seconded by Councillor T Swift,


that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 93(C)/B72 be approved.
   

Councillor Mrs Nash commented on the recommendation.
RESOLVED that the Safer and Stronger Communities Directorate be renamed the Communities Directorate which ensures that the range of customer and neighbourhood services provided are fully reflected.

(F)
REVIEW OF DIRECTORATE SENIOR MANAGEMENT STRUCTURES – ADULTS, HEALTH AND SOCIAL CARE (CABINET, 31ST OCTOBER 2011 – MINUTE NUMBER 93(D)/B72) 




It was moved by Councillor Battye,





Seconded by Councillor Metcalfe,


that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 93(D)/B72 be approved.
RESOLVED that the proposed new senior management structure for the Adults, Health and Social Care Directorate which replaces the posts of Head of Mental Health and Learning Disabilities, Head of Wellbeing and Social Care and Head of Partnership Commissioning with new posts of Head of Wellbeing and Social Care and Head of Commissioning for Adult Services at Chief Officer Level 5 be approved, and the provisions of Article 12 – Officers at Part 2 of the Constitution be amended accordingly.     
(The public were excluded from the meeting for consideration of the above item on the grounds that it involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in the stated paragraphs of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Act under Paragraph 4 - Labour Relations, Consultations or Negotiations.)

(G)
REVIEW OF SECONDARY EDUCATION (CABINET, 21ST NOVEMBER 2011 – MINUTE NUMBER 100/B78) 




It was moved by Councillor Battye,





Seconded by Councillor Evans,


that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 100/B78 be approved.
Councillors Hutson and Raistrick commented on the recommendation.

RESOLVED that a phased approach by which agreed priorities would be addressed through feasibility and costings for the allocation of a targeted grant of £7.25m for capital development be approved as follows:

· Provision of continuing secondary provision in North Halifax, by extending the Trinity Academy building, currently undergoing construction to accommodate students from St Catherine’s Catholic High School which is due for closure in August 2013;
· Sustaining provision for learners with learning difficulties and disabilities aged 16-19 by providing additional building for sixth form on the Spring Hall site for Ravenscliffe School;

· Making appropriate provision for learners with Behavioural and Emotional and Social Difficulties within Calderdale by conducting a feasibility study around alternative provision for the Pupil Referral Unit at Wellesley Park.
(Councillor Mrs Nash declared a personal interest in the above item as  a family member worked at the academy).

(Councillor Beacroft-Mitchell declared a personal interest in the above as a family member was employed by the Wakefield Diocese of Education).

69 GOVERNANCE AND BUSINESS COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS
(A)
PRESUMPTION OF INVOLVEMENT FOR WARD COUNCILLORS - CONSULTATIONS (GOVERNANCE AND BUSINESS COMMITTEE, 24TH  OCTOBER 2011 – MINUTE NUMBER 24/J13)



It was moved by Councillor T Swift,



Seconded by Councillor Winterburn,

that the recommendation of the Governance and Business Committee contained in Minute Number 24/J13 be approved.
RESOLVED that the following protocol to cover the issue of notification to Members of the launch of a consultation process be approved for inclusion in the Council’s Conventions at Part 5 of the Constitution:

‘Whenever a public consultation is to take place, details of that consultation process should be notified in advance to all Members of the Council.’ 
(B) 
REVIEW OF DEMOCRATIC SERVICES – THE DEMOCRATIC PROCESSES (GOVERNANCE AND BUSINESS COMMITTEE, 28TH NOVEMBER 2011 – MINUTE NUMBER 27/J15)




It was moved by Councillor T Swift,




Seconded by Councillor Sutherland,

that the recommendation of the Governance and Business Committee contained in Minute Number 27/J15 be approved.
Councillor Beacroft-Mitchell commented on the recommendation.

RESOLVED that the areas of common agreement reached at the All Member Seminar be accepted and the following changes be made to the Council’s democratic processes:

(i) The planned number of meetings of each Scrutiny Panel be reduced from three meetings to two meetings each nine week cycle of meetings from the start of the 2012/13 Municipal Year and the reference to a minimum number of meetings be removed from the Overview and Scrutiny Procedure Rules at Part 4 of the Constitution, and the Meeting Timetable for 2012/13 be revised accordingly for consideration by Governance and Business Committee and approval by the Council at its next meeting;
(ii) The Employees Forums be reviewed and amalgamated from the start of the 2012/13 Municipal Year;

(iii) A separate Standards Committee be retained under the provisions of the Localism Act 2011, and detailed proposals be considered by the Governance and Business Committee for recommendation to the Council;

(iv) The Area Forums be discontinued and Article 10 at Part 2 of the Constitution be amended accordingly; and

(v) The number of co-opted members serving on the Children and Young People Scrutiny Panel be reduced to the statutory co-optees representing the Church of England, the Roman Catholic Church and Parent Governors (2 positions) with effect from the start of the 2012/13 Municipal Year.

70 AUDIT COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION
(A)
ANTI-BRIBERY POLICY (AUDIT COMMITTEE, 7TH NOVEMBER 2011 – MINUTE NUMBER 38/K17)





It was moved by Councillor Wardhaugh,




Seconded by Councillor Smith, 


 that the recommendation of the Audit Committee contained in Minute Number 38/K17 be approved.


RESOLVED that 

(a) the Anti-Bribery Policy appended to the report be approved; and
(b) the Anti-Bribery Policy be incorporated into the Council’s Code of Corporate Governance and the suite of Anti-Fraud and Corruption Control Environment Policies and Procedures which had been previously approved. 
71 CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE SCRUTINY PANEL RECOMMENDATION
(A)
SOCIAL CARE FOR CHILDREN REVIEW GROUP – UPDATE (CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE SCRUTINY PANEL 29TH NOVEMBER 2011 – MINUTE NUMBER 64/E56)


It was moved by Councillor Raistrick,



Seconded by the Councillor Mrs Bampton-Smith,

that the recommendation of the Children and Young People Scrutiny Panel contained in Minute Number 64/E56 be approved. 

RESOLVED that in light of the Council’s role as a Corporate Parent, all Councillors should be Criminal Record Bureau (CRB) checked in order for the Council to fulfil its responsibilities.
72 MOTIONS UNDER COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE 14

(A)
WEST YORKSHIRE PENSION SCHEME




It was moved by Councillor Coombs,





Seconded by Councillor Sutherland,
that Council notes that the West Yorkshire Pension Scheme is a sustainable, good quality pension scheme that benefits from being funded and locally managed.  It is valuable to employers and employees alike.
Council notes that public service workers have accepted an ongoing pay freeze, in some areas redundancies and reductions in the services they provide, and that the public rely on.

Council believes that the pension scheme must remain affordable for employees: The LGA wrote to the Chancellor on 16 February 2011 to express concerns that mass opt-outs would be both undesirable and very damaging to the scheme – Council shares these concerns.

Council acknowledges that many staff, along with colleagues in other areas of the public service, voted to join the most widespread day of industrial action planned for many decades.  This Council recognises that the proposed increases to pension contributions for many staff will be the equivalent of (losing) one days pay per month, every month for the rest of their careers.

Council notes that the Leader of the LGA Conservative Group, and Chair of the LGA, Sir Merrick Cockell has commented that ‘talks had been constructive and held in a good spirit; agreement is still yet to be reached between employers and unions.’

This Council calls for negotiators to give special attention to the position of part time workers earning less than £15K per annum: Increases in their contributions will be based on their full time equivalent salaries, not on what they actually earn: This will greatly increase the ‘real’ impact of the proposed increases and appears contrary to the published intention of protecting those on low incomes.

The statutory consultation on the DCLG’s proposed change ends on 6th January 2012: Council believes that negotiations – that recognise the unprecedented levels of discontent demonstrated by all ranks of staff, in every part of the sector – should continue.  Council further believes that all involved in negotiations have a duty to reach a settlement, and is concerned that one has not been reached with only a short window of time to do so remaining.

This Council urges the Chief Secretary to the Treasury to re-evaluate the need for short-term £900M of savings in the Local Government Pension Scheme demanded over the next three years: At a time of national austerity it remains possible to take a longer term view of savings that can be achieved.  Ministers are asked to consider whether this requirement for short term savings is an impediment to reaching a sustainable and equitable balance of cost/reward between the Council Tax Payer, and Local Government employees.

This Council strongly commends the very positive and constructive approach being taken by staff, managers, and Trade Unions, who have taken great care to ensure that essential services and care for the vulnerable will not be affected by a national dispute.  An overwhelming majority of Calderdale staff live, work (and pay Council Tax) in Calderdale and this Council acknowledges their public service ethic, and the valuable contribution they make in every area of local life.        

It was moved as an AMENDMENT by Councillor Baines,

Seconded by Councillor Taylor,
that the Motion be amended by the deletion of all the words and the substitution of the following:

‘Council notes that the West Yorkshire Pension Scheme is a good quality pension scheme that is valuable to employers and employees alike.

that Council acknowledges the hard work and dedication of its staff, particularly in these times of austerity, when difficult cost cutting measures are having to be made across Council services.

Council also understands the concerns that many staff will have regarding the possible changes to their pension provision which prompted many to be involved in the strike action that took place on 30th November.

Council also acknowledges the figures issued last week by the Independent Office for Budget Responsibility which indicate that the cost to the taxpayer of public service pensions will rise by £11.3bn over the next five years.

With that in mind and further to the revised offer made by the Coalition Government earlier last month, this Council urges the Government and the Unions to sit down around the table and work together to find a solution that will:

(i) Ensure that our staff continue to receive one of the best pensions in the country;

(ii) Protect the taxpayer from ongoing increases in costs; and

(iii) Provide a long term solution to pension provision in the public sector that balances the needs of providing a good pension for workers with that of ensuring they continue to be affordable to the taxpayer. ’

Councillors Metcalfe, Battye and Coombs commented on the amendment.

The AMENDMENT on being put to the vote was carried and became the substantive motion.
RESOLVED that 
Council notes that the West Yorkshire Pension Scheme is a good quality pension scheme that is valuable to employers and employees alike.

Council acknowledges the hard work and dedication of its staff, particularly in these times of austerity, when difficult cost cutting measures are having to be made across Council services.

Council also understands the concerns that many staff will have regarding the possible changes to their pension provision which prompted many to be involved in the strike action that took place on 30th November.

Council also acknowledges the figures issued last week by the Independent Office for Budget Responsibility which indicate that the cost to the taxpayer of public service pensions will rise by £11.3bn over the next five years.

With that in mind and further to the revised offer made by the Coalition Government earlier last month, this Council urges the Government and the Unions to sit down around the table and work together to find a solution that will:

(iv) Ensure that our staff continue to receive one of the best pensions in the country;

(v) Protect the taxpayer from ongoing increases in costs; and

(vi) Provide a long term solution to pension provision in the public sector that balances the needs of providing a good pension for workers with that of ensuring they continue to be affordable to the taxpayer. ’

(Councillor Young declared a personal interest in the above as they receive a  public sector pension and were a Member of the West Yorkshire Pension Fund)
(Councillors Mrs Bampton-Smith, Mrs Carter, Mrs Goldthorpe, Ilyas, Kirton, Mrs Nash, Peel and Smith each declared a personal interest in the above they received a public sector pension)

(Councillor Battye declared a personal interest in the above as she and her husband both received a public sector pension)

(Councillors Collins, Metcalfe and Winterburn each declared a personal interest in the above as their wives received  a public sector pension)

 (Councillors Draycott, Booth, Evans, Rivron and Wardhaugh each declared a prejudicial interest in the above as they made contributions into a public sector pension and left the meeting for the discussion and voting thereon)

73 STANDARDS COMMITTEE ANNUAL REPORT 2010/11
It was moved by Councillor Winterburn,



Seconded by Councillor M K Swift, and
RESOLVED that the Annual Report of the Standards Committee covering the 2010/11 Municipal Year be endorsed for publication on the Council’s website and made available at Council contact points.

74 APPOINTMENT OF MEMBERS AND SUBSTITUTE MEMBERS TO SERVE ON SCRUTINY PANELS AND COUNCIL COMMITTEES

It was moved by Councillor Baines,

Seconded by Councillor Hall, and
RESOLVED that Councillors be appointed to serve as Members and Substitute Members of Scrutiny Panels and Committees for the remainder of the 2011/2012 municipal year as follows:
	Economy and Environment Scrutiny Panel 
	-
	Councillor Byrne to replace Councillor Hall as a Substitute Member 


75 REPRESENTATION ON OUTSIDE BODIES


It was moved by Councillor Battye,


Seconded by Councillor T Swift, and

RESOLVED that Members of the Council and others be appointed to serve as representatives of the Council on outside bodies as follows:

	British School Trust
	Councillor Blagbrough, Councillor Pillai and Mr A Tagg for a further  term of office expiring in February 2016.
Mrs B Monteith for a term of office of four years to February 2016

One vacancy


76 QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL UNDER COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE 13
          There were no questions from Members of the Council.

77 REPORTS OF THE LEADER AND CABINET MEMBERS


(A)
LEADER’S REPORT

Councillor Battye, Leader, submitted a written report on the work she had carried out since the last meeting of the Council as follows:

Leeds City Region Local Enterprise Partnership:  We were successful in the second round of the Regional Growth Fund in attracting funding for 3 local businesses, and the Todmorden Curve. As a whole, the Region gained some £32m which will unlock £257m of private investment and help create and safeguard more than 4,000jobs. 

More preparatory work is being done for the proposed West Yorkshire Transport Fund: a recent workshop was attended by representatives from Greater Manchester who underlined the importance of having a sound economic analysis, and a process for agreeing priorities.

Shadow Health and Wellbeing Board: A successful first “Assembly” meeting was held on November 10th: over 110 people attended with a good spread across organisations within Calderdale. Evaluation of the day was very positive – the networking opportunities were particularly valued (as was the venue – the Shay). Feedback is currently being analysed: economic prosperity was identified as the key issue. Workshops were held on life stages: from this, together with “cross-cutting” issues, a long-list of 18 priorities will be circulated for consultation (together with a write-up of the day) with a response deadline of early New Year. A shortlist of priorities will be taken to the next Board meeting at the end of January and a reminder of the underpinning principles, so that we can start to put this into action (as 

well as developing the 10-year strategy). 

It is likely that they’ll be another Assembly meeting in March: the emerging role of the Assembly is around:
· Discussing and debating challenges and opportunities facing the Borough

· Agreeing, shaping and reviewing the Borough’s priorities, and

· Providing an opportunity for new issues to be identified and discussed, and providing a platform for these to be taken forward as and when necessary.

Options for providing the new Healthwatch service (from October 2012) are now out for consultation and we expect to move into market-testing and then procurement early next year.

Children’s Social Care: The Lead member will be reporting on developments in this area but we are now making positive developments. As Councillors, I believe that we are now working together towards being corporate parents, understanding our responsibilities for the vulnerable children and young people (and their families) within Calderdale. 

Piece Hall: Following meetings with Heritage Lottery Fund, planning is now advancing rapidly and we are on target to submit the application in March 2012. Reports will be coming forward to Cabinet in the New Year.

Budget Review and preparation work: This is now well underway: we have significant financial challenges to tackle over the next 3 years and the Review Groups are examining problems and opportunities to help prepare Budget proposals which will be formally 

presented to Cabinet for consultation in January, prior to Budget Council.
Visits etc: Since the last Council meeting, I have attended various events and visited a number of organisations, including:
· Weir minerals in Todmorden

· Lloyds TSB (meeting with David Nicholson)

· Celebration of child care social work;

· SEND Pathfinder launch event for support and aspiration for disabled children and young people

· Discussion with Bishop of Wakefield about issues of common interest

· Anti-social Behaviour Team

· Courier relaunch

· Welcome to Yorkshire event at the Cooker School at Dean Clough (with Gary Verity)

· Disability Forum

· Calderdale College (to talk with the Principal and see the new building)

· And I had the privilege of having a young person with me on Child Takeover Day

Pensions strike action: Finally, I just want to acknowledge that this is a difficult situation for many people and I am thankful to people for being respectful during the day’s strike last week.

(B)
CABINET MEMBER REPORTS

(i)
Deputy Leader 

Councillor T Swift, Deputy Leader, submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:

Budget and finance - This continues to be my major priority, both in terms of ensuring that the planned savings in the current budget are achieved, and in contributing to the work of the budget review groups and planning for the 2012-13 budget.

The second quarter budget monitor confirms continuing challenges, mainly in areas where spending is driven by high levels of demand, particularly with regard to children who need to come into our care, and the numbers of adults who require complex and costly packages of support. 

Future financial prospects - Since the last Council meeting, more information has become available on the future pressures likely to face the Council. In addition to those highlighted in my report to the last Council meeting, the Autumn spending statement makes it clear that our funding will be further reduced to take account of the on-going restrictions on local government pay; we will have to await the detailed settlement to find out the exact implications of this.

Together with the leader and the Lead Member for Children’s Services, I have been involved in a great deal of work arising from the peer review and the priority we are giving to the associated improvement planning.

Despite these pressures, the Cabinet has been able to make some important decisions and recommendations over the past cycle to improve and develop local services, on issues ranging from recycling to schools, from conservation to broadband. We’re also making the important recommendation to further reduce the council tax discounts on empty homes and second homes.

Other priorities - In addition to the financial issues, I’ve contributed as deputy leader to on-going work on many major priorities and developments, including:-

· The proposed regeneration of the Piece Hall;

· The proposals for Halifax First, the central library, and the Council’s future office requirements;

· The work of the Economic Task Force.

(ii)
Children’s Social Care and Lead Member for Children’s Services
Councillor M K Swift, Cabinet Member for Children’s Social Care and Lead Member for Children’s Services submitted a written report on the work she had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:

At the time of the last Council, we had just received initial feedback from the Peer Review of children’s services. Whilst that told us that children in Calderdale are safer now than when the Council was served with an Improvement Notice in 2010, it also identified a lot of remaining challenges that had to be addressed.

I assume that members will be aware of many developments and therefore am focussing on summarising where I believe we are:-

· We have a strong interim management team in place who are leading prompt and effective action in the key areas that we are concerned about;

· The improvement plan has been substantially updated to reflect the new priorities, and to ensure that we have a single plan which brings together all of the key actions that are required;

· Arrangements have been put in place for us to be able to continue to work together with, and learn from, our colleagues in other local authorities who have either faced similar challenges or can offer good examples that we can learn from. This sector support has also provided some additional finance to assist with some of the social care improvement activity and is to be welcomed.

The peer review particularly highlighted the importance of making sure that all councillors understand their role as corporate parents, and that we have the right political commitment in place to support and complement the management structures.

The Director and I are also working with senior colleagues to develop a clearer vision and strategy for children’s services, which we hope to be able to discuss with all members in the New Year.

In November there was a key review meeting with the DfE who wished to assess overall progress since the Improvement Notice was issued. This was quite a positive meeting and the progress made was recognised as were the recent staffing changes made by the council. They will now re-issue a new Improvement Notice which will indicate what steps they require us to take for the next stage of the improvement journey. Overall they wish to see an increased ‘pace’ of improvement plus a clear financial strategy in relation to the CYPS budget that addresses some of the spending issues arising from the increased number of vulnerable children that we are caring for.

The number of looked after children continues to be a significant source of financial pressures; as of this week, it now stands at 375.

One or two other activities since the last Council meeting:-

· The scrutiny panel have now completed their review of youth work, and I look forward to their recommendations being considered by Cabinet shortly;

· The budget review group has met twice so far to consider how we can best ensure that resources are directed to the areas required to underpin the improvement plan and ensure continued improvements.

· Contributing to the review of youth work that is being led by scrutiny, including two recent visits to youth facilities in Park ward.



(iii)
Performance and Resources

Councillor Beacroft-Mitchell, Cabinet Member for Performance and Resources submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows: 

Main items for Finance are: Review of the Commercial Procurement Unit pilot - following a successful 12-month pilot, a full scale review has been undertaken resulting in a report to both Use of Resources Scrutiny Panel and Cabinet on a proposed way forward.
Budget preparation - I have chaired the cross-party budget review group for CE/DCE and some firm proposals have been identified for possible inclusion in the Cabinet’s forthcoming draft budget proposals.

Treasury Management - I have been keeping a close eye on developments in the banking sector and the impact on the Council of the recent downgrading of the credit ratings of certain major UK banks.

Democratic Services - The culmination of the Review of Democratic Services went to Governance & Business Committee on 28th November with proposals now needing to work through to various constitutional changes being recommended to Council.  

Electoral Services again delivered the Annual Canvass on time and with its customary efficiency.

Legal Services remains engaged on a number of key Council projects including the Waste Disposal Contract, the Piece Hall, Copley Valley/Sowerby Bridge and the work to conclude the Broad Street Development. 

Business Change & Performance Management Service - The Consultation phase of the Council wide review of Administration and Support has now been completed. Consultation responses have now been collated and included in proposals which will be presented to Scrutiny and Cabinet during December. 

Cabinet have now approved development of Local Broadband and Digital Infrastructure Plans. Staff from BC&PM and Economy and Environment, are working on local requirements as well as engaging with partners on a Regional level. Initial focus is on gauging and stimulating broadband demand within Calderdale. 

Development on the second phase of the Child Care system (CASS), which is being developed internally, has now been completed. All Children’s Social Care staff have now been trained in how to use the system and the system went live across all Locality teams at the end of November. 

A new version of the Councils Customer Relationship Management (CRM) system is currently being implemented. The system will be a key enabler for the Councils Access to Service strategy. The system is scheduled to live on the 5th of December.

Human Resources - Human Resources have been busy preparing for the day of strike action on the 30th November, ensuring that the Council balances the business needs of the service alongside respecting the wishes of all staff in their response to the strike call.

Human Resources have also been progressing the Workforce Development Review, which has been looking at centralising our training requirements across the council.

 (iv) 
Economy and Environment

Councillor Collins, Cabinet Member for Economy and Environment submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:

Without doubt, this has been the most intense and most dramatic period of my 20-month tenure as portfolio holder. I would like to thank colleagues throughout the directorate for the sheer scale of progress they continue to make in the most difficult financial and operational circumstances. 

Currently, I believe, we are on-track to deliver a balanced budget for 2010/11. At the same time, preparations for the next cycle of the Medium Term Financial Strategy are well in hand. Proposals for a major review of our senior management structure are under consultation and, in my own view, we have achieved the critical breakthrough in the AM/FM project, which will deliver huge savings for the whole council in the years to come.

Recent papers to cabinet have covered on-going projects as diverse as “super broadband”, conservation strategy, the “green deal”, carbon reduction, improved recycling and a whole raft of proposals to help support high-growth local companies, develop business networks and extend Calderdale’s trail-blazing apprenticeship programme.

More controversially, the directorate has brought forward courageous and far-sighted new ideas for Halifax town-centre, ranging from Northgate to the Piece Hall quarter and including the creation of a Customer First point in Broad Street as part of a new office-accommodation strategy.

Meanwhile, there has also been a complete step-change in the council’s approach to transport planning, enabling us to play a leading role in development work on the proposed West Yorkshire Transport Fund and helping us to build regional support for our case on the Caldervale rail line and provision of a third platform at Halifax station. 

Decisions are now imminent on the joint waste-treatment scheme, prepared with Bradford Council, and the process for re-letting our own highway maintenance contract. And, down at street level, we have completed our consultation on prospective Dog Control Orders and may even be at the point of resolving the Hipperholme lay-by issue.

Yet, somehow, amidst this blizzard of work, well over 200 directorate colleagues also found time recently to attend two testing but good-humoured staff-feedback sessions at the Victoria Theatre, where I tried to tell them, in my own clumsy way, what a great job they are doing!

Councillor Hall thanked Councillor Collins for his work in resolving the issues surrounding the layby in Hipperholme but advised that there was now a similar unresolved problem at Bridge Court in Bailiff Bridge.  In response, Councillor Collins commented that there were still technical issues with the layby at Hipperholme and agreed that he would investigate the issues at Bridge Court, Bailiff Bridge.

Councillor Raistrick asked if there was any funding available to improve the Caldervale Line by electrifying the line or for providing a third platform at Halifax Station.  In response, Councillor Collins advised that there was no specific funding for works on the Caldervale Line, however, the regional growth fund for the electrification of the line would have benefits for Calderdale.  There had been progress on the development of a third platform with architects drawings being produced which had now been submitted as part of Network Rail’s business plan and work was ongoing with Eureka on the use of the railway building.

Councillor Mrs Goldthorpe advised that the provision of train stations at Cornholme and Portsmouth would make life for Todmorden residents a lot easier.  In response, Councillor Collins advised that there may be a business case to build a station at Elland and Hipperholme but a station at Portsmouth would have to be looked at on a regional basis.  Councillor Winterburn asked what the position was with the provision of a station at Elland.  Councillor Collins advised that there had been no progress on this.    

Councillor Stout thanked Councillor Collins for visiting Brighouse Bus Station to investigate the lack of toilet facilities at the station and asked if any progress had been made with Metro on the provision of facilities.  In response, Councillor Collins advised that he had not yet had a response from Metro and would look into this.

Councillor Mrs Carter advised the Council of the Halifax Courier Business Awards dinner which she had attended together with Councillor Collins.  The dinner celebrated the business achievements of 370 people in the area and was a good news story which had not been mentioned.  Councillor Collins endorsed the comments made by Councillor Mrs Carter.  



(v)
Education and Lifelong Learning 

Councillor Evans, Cabinet Member for Education and Lifelong Learning submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:
ATTENDANCE AT REGULAR MEETINGS:
Weekly with the Children & Young Peoples Management Team to discuss and keep up to date with issues. This includes my specific portfolio of Education & Lifelong Learning.

At least fortnightly with the Head of Learning to discuss and develop specific education and learning issues.

Weekly ‘informal cabinet meetings’ to bring up to date cabinet members on portfolio matters - discuss these and obtain their views. Participate in similar sessions in relation to the other portfolio matters.

Children & Young People Scrutiny committee on an informal basis to listen, comment and contribute as and when appropriate.

Schools Forum in my capacity as a Primary School Governor but also useful with my Cabinet ‘hat’ on to listen, comment and contribute as and when appropriate.

Children & Young People Budget Review meetings to ensure the appropriate progress is being made. Where not, seeking reasons and solutions.

CURRENT PROJECTS
CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE ORGANISATION STRUCTURE

Members will be aware that we have an Interim Director in place within the Directorate – Stuart Smith. Stuart seems to have ‘hit the ground running’ supported by the rest of his team [including interim heads of the Children's Trust and Children’s Social Care]. In spite of this mix of interim and permanent members of the team there is a positive and proactive air about the whole directorate which is pleasing and beginning to generate positive actions.

BUDGET REVIEW

Members will also be aware that we are in the run-up to the annual Budget and that the CYP directorate has significant cost over-run problems which are located mostly in the ‘care’ half of the directorate. My colleague, Cllr Megan Swift can give more detail on this but suffice it to say that detailed efforts are being made to address this issue but our forward looking work is also looking at the structure of the budget in relation to needs across the whole directorate which, in turn, will pose searching questions leading to difficult proposals and decisions which will be made public at future meetings.

SECONDARY REVIEW 
The Secondary Review proposals have passed through cabinet and are presented to members at this meeting. Assuming their acceptance we will immediately begin to progress the recommendations.

ACADEMIES
We currently have the following Academies:

6 Secondary (of 15=40%)

10 Primary (of 86 = 12%)
Plus the following ‘in the pipeline’

1 Secondary

1 Primary

The general feeling is that we have seen the final


THE CALDERDALE FAMILY of SCHOOLS
Academies are part of the education world and are ‘detached’ from the LA but we strongly support the philosophy that whatever school children go to they are all Calderdale children and that we have an overall responsibility for them.

This will mean that we will do all in our power to maintain positive and on-going contact with our academies to support them in operational terms and help maintain standards.

Part of this approach will be to build on the existing family and cluster groupings. Work is continuing on a variety of possible formats to suite different geographical areas and mixes of schools. One of particular interest is Cooperative Trust Model which we are looking into and will report back on in the future.

Linked to the cluster models is ….


SERVICES TO SCHOOLS

After some delay, we have put together a draft document outlining what services the authority can offer, the content and costs taking into account our legal responsibilities, school status and ‘the market place’.

It needs some ‘tweaking’ in relation to ease of reading / raising the profile of key facts and continuity of presentation, but the basis is there and it will soon be even better, then up-date as necessary.

It is also our intention to look more deeply into how good each of the services is in relation to what else is offered in the market place. This will lead to improvements in service content and delivery where appropriate + possible commissioning and even signposting assessed alternatives.

There is also a need for more rigorous costing procedures taking into account 
all associated costs. 


COMMUNICATION WITH SCHOOLS

It has been made clear to me over the last few months that some schools perceive the communications between the LA and schools as being inadequate. How accurate and widespread this is I am not yet certain but in my book, ‘perception is all’. So I am seeking to counter this perception by attending a variety of heads and governor groups / meetings and, wherever possible, increasingly copy people in to the management and thought process.

CAPITAL INVESTMENT & FUNDING
We are hoping for good news at the end of this month in relation to our bids for capital to rebuild two secondary and one primary school.
Councillor Smith asked what the effect on children from the North Halifax area would be following the decision to refuse the purchase of St Catherine’s Catholic High School and to extend the academy.  Was this the residents preference?  In response, Councillor Evans advised that the plans were the preference of local residents and that some pupils had already transferred to other Catholic schools.  The extended facility at the academy would accommodate the additional pupils from St Catherine’s and would include the provision of a 6th form building.

Councillor Raistrick advised that he was pleased that the Council was looking into the possibility of making charges to academies for services such as human resources.

Councillor Ford and Councillor Peel raised concerns that they had not received answers to questions asked of Councillor Evans at previous Council meetings.  In response, Councillor Evans advised that he would provide the responses requested.  

(vi)
Adults, Health and Social Care 

Councillor Metcalfe, Cabinet Member for Adults, Health and Social Care submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:
Budget planning-   Implementing and monitoring of the current AHSC budget is a continuous process throughout the year, but following the Council’s  latest three year financial plan for 2012- 2015, at the time of writing this report I am fully involved in the AHSC cross- party budget review group meetings. With the message that the Council overall will have to spend £55 million pounds less over the next three years, and especially within AHSC the additional need to carefully examine the ever increasing service demand pressures on areas like Learning Disabilities and Services for Older People; it certainly continues to be a complex and demanding time.

Continuing on the need to consider budget pressures, I was invited by the Calderdale & Huddersfield NHS Foundation Trust, (CHFT) to attend a Clinical Strategy Event at the Shay Stadium. This NHS facilitated “Accelerated Learning” event which was very well attended, was to start the process of ensuring the focus continues on providing high quality clinical services, whilst taking into account the huge challenge in that the CHFT has to find approx. £40 million pounds of savings over the next three years.

No doubt we are going to be hearing a lot more about the implications regarding this as the work on the strategy progresses.  A very fast paced interesting day and especially pleased to see the real commitment to move forward on providing health and care integrated services. (Also nice to hear from a number of people attending this event how much they were impressed with the Shay Stadium, and its excellent facilities for holding a large conference event like this.)

The first phase of Intermediate Care Tier Services with our NHS partners has been implemented with the Communities directorate communications team working with the AHSC Gateway to Care, to now introduce a single point of access for people to be able to access a variety of health as well as social care services. Calls are now taken by a team of nurses, social workers and trained advisors, and in first two weeks of operation calls rose to over 170 per day.

Along with Warley Ward Councillors, I was recently invited to visit Summerfield House, a newly built nursing home, in Gibbet Street, Halifax. The manager showed us around the home, of which from what I saw she had every right to be proud of. This is a large 106 room home, built over three floors. The space and standard of finish and amenities look impressive. I understand it is to open in early December with fully qualified staffing in place. The manager stressed to us the aim for this home is to become fully part of the local community.

As usual I have attended many other events and visits over the last couple of months and briefly mention a few of these:-   With other Council colleagues in October I went to the National Children and Adult Services Conference whose theme this year was appropriately “Tough Times, Good Decisions”.

Along with Councillor Battye it was a real pleasure to visit Royd Square Day Services for people with Learning Disabilities, following the completion and unveiling of a project by people who use their service and who have designed a multimedia wall hanging depicting scenes of Hebden Bridge. A truly impressive, colourful wall hanging it is which Royd Square service users can be very proud of.

The Disability Partnership Calderdale organised a showcase event to assist in developing better choice of options for respite care for people with a physical disability.  A wide variety of organisations that provide short break services gave a presentation on what they can offer. A discussion group also took place to help AHSC commissioners in considering the kind of services people want.

Finally, I attended a meeting discussing and developing some actions to take forward in Calderdale regarding the Equality & Human Rights Commission inquiry into disability related harassment and hate crime and their published report “Hidden in plain sight.” This was organised by Safety Net who have worked locally on a related project over the last couple of years.

Councillor Hutson advised the Council of his recent visit to the Basement Project which carried out invaluable work with people with alcohol or drug dependencies and extended the invitation to visit the Project to Councillor Metcalfe.  In response, Councillor Metcalfe advised that he was aware of the Project and would be pleased to visit.

(vii)
Safer and Stronger Communities 
Councillor Mrs Nash, Cabinet Member for Safer and Stronger Communities submitted a written report on the work she had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:

Key Headlines from the Directorate 

· Museum Service – new store and new opportunities- Cabinet recently approved the boroughs new Museum and Collection Strategy, which sets out our priorities over the next 3 years, including improving access to our collections, widening audiences, sustainability in challenging fiscal circumstances and facilities. I am delighted to see so much progress on this already. Following relocation of collections from Thomas Street and Sowerby Bridge, our new Museum Store at Spring Hall opens in January, improving access to and quality of our storage. It is also great news that we have secured funding from Esmee Fairbairn Foundation with other West Yorkshire local authorities to create a West Yorkshire Textile Trail, one of only 6 successful applications out of 118 received. 

· Purple Flag renewed, new reporting line to tackle anti-social behaviour, clean streets – Calderdale had its Purple Flag renewed following a formal reassessment. The excellent partnership working on community safety was noted as were the efforts to provide a safe and vibrant town centre for all communities. In relation to tackling anti-social behaviour, police surveys continue to show reductions in those who feel this is a problem with now the best performance in West Yorkshire, evidence of the impact of our co-located team over the last year. Our Contact Centre has now gone live with the Anti Social Behaviour reporting line 0845 141 7000. This is one contact number operated by the Council will make it easier for anyone experiencing anti-social behaviour to report it to the relevant authorities. This news on feeling safer came through at the same time as independent survey data showing the highest public satisfaction with street cleanliness since the information began to be collected three and a half years ago. I would like to congratulate all involved for their hard work on this. 
· Achievements in Sports in Calderdale – There have been a series of achievements for our sports services in recent weeks. Calderdale’s Midnight League project was recently runner up in the Making a Difference Award for Yorkshire 2012 Award. We have had the announcement of the Olympic Torch route through the borough next June and the Rugby League World Cup has chosen the Shay Stadium to host a match in 2013 which will bring tourism and media coverage to the area. 
· And finally – it wouldn’t be Christmas without pantomime at the Victoria Theatre. This year’s production of Aladdin starts this Saturday and tickets are selling fast. A lot of innovative work has been undertaken with colleagues in Locality and the staff at the theatre to develop a new model of service delivery at the theatre. But just for now let’s all book our tickets and enjoy some Christmas cheer in difficult times! 

Councillor Hall advised that a number of constituents had raised concerns about the parking charges at Shibden Park and he had handed a letter to Councillor Mrs Nash.  In response, Councillor Mrs Nash advised that she would respond to the letter. 

78 QUESTIONS WITHOUT NOTICE TO THE CHAIRS OF SCRUTINY PANELS AND COMMITTEES 

There were no questions to the Chairs of Scrutiny Panels and Committees. 
